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May 28, 2003

The Honorable Cynthia Sullivan

Chair, King County Council

Room 1200

C O U R T H O U S E

Dear Councilmember Sullivan:

The enclosed ordinance, if approved, will ratify the Office & Professional Employees International Union, Local 8 (Assessments) Collective Bargaining Agreement for the period of January 1, 2003 through December 31, 2005.  This agreement covers 54 employees in the Department of Assessments.

This agreement covers administrative and customer service classifications for the Department of Assessments.  These employees are in many ways the face of the Department of Assessments.  They are often the most direct interaction the County has with many of its citizens.  These employees are essential to the County’s ability to assist its citizens with their needs concerning property assessment records and information.

This contract is a good and fair contract that reflects good faith interest-based bargaining by the parties.  The contract contains a bargaining re-opener (subject to county compensation study) for the classification of Abstract Technician.  The contract makes changes to the employees’ historical vacation accrual rate so that all employees will prospectively accrue vacation in accordance with the County’s standard vacation accrual schedule.  (Several currently-affected employees have been “grandfathered” so as not to experience a current reduction in vacation accrual.)  The contract contains new language which authorizes the County to develop and implement a bi-weekly payroll system.  The sick leave provisions have been changed to reflect and comply with recent changes in state law.  The contract also contains new language which clarifies that the County’s commitment to the concept of progressive discipline does not preclude skipping some or all intermediate disciplinary steps when warranted by just cause.  Finally, the contract contains language codifying King County’s commitment to providing a safe and healthy worksite and the contract contains new language which encourages employees’ career development by increasing from $125 to $250, per employee per year, the amount of tuition the County will reimburse for an employee’s completion of job-related education/training.

The contract conforms to King County Council Labor Policies in all respects.  The contract is a product of good-faith bargaining and was negotiated in a timely and expeditious manner.  Several employees/bargaining unit members were permitted release time to negotiate the agreement.  The contract provides for just cause as the basis for discipline and a five-step grievance procedure, including voluntary mediation, for resolution of disputes under the contract.  (Article 4 and Article 11)  The contract provides for layoff and recall to be conducted on the basis of seniority.

In 2002, three employees terminated which places this bargaining unit at a turnover rate of approximately 5.5%.  There has been one termination so far this year.

The following table shows where members of this bargaining unit are currently placed in their respective salary ranges.

	Ranges and Step Placements for Current Employees



	RANGE
	STEP 1
	STEP 2
	STEP 3
	STEP 4
	STEP 5
	STEP 6
	STEP 7
	STEP 8
	STEP 9
	STEP 10
	Total

	29
	 
	 
	 
	 
	1
	 
	 
	 
	 
	 
	1

	32
	 
	 
	
	
	
	
	
	1
	
	
	1

	33
	 
	 
	
	
	
	
	1
	
	
	5
	6

	36
	
	1
	
	
	
	
	
	1
	1
	9
	12

	37
	
	 
	
	1
	
	1
	2
	1
	5
	12
	22

	38
	
	 
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	1
	1

	40
	
	 
	1
	
	
	
	
	
	
	6
	7

	41
	
	 
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	4
	4

	45
	
	 
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	1
	1

	54
	
	1
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	1

	Grand Total
	0
	2
	1
	1
	1
	1
	3
	3
	6
	38
	56


The wage settlement for 2003 is 2%.  The cost-of-living increase for 2004 and 2005 follows the standard County settlement agreed to with other labor organizations.  Those increases are based on 90% of the increase in the All Cities CPI-W Index, September to September; provided, however, that the amount produced by application of the foregoing shall not be less than 2% nor greater than 6%.

The settlement reached is a product of good-faith collective bargaining between King County and the union.  The agreement compares favorably with other settlements and is within our capacity to finance.  This agreement has been reviewed by the Office of the Prosecuting Attorney, Civil Division.

If you have questions, please contact David Gaba, Labor Relations Manager, at (206) 296-8566 at your convenience.

Sincerely,

Ron Sims

King County Executive

Enclosures

cc:
King County Councilmembers



ATTN:  David deCourcy, Chief of Staff




  Shelley Sutton, Policy Staff Director




  Mike Alvine, Lead Staff, LOT Committee




  Anne Noris, Clerk of the Council


Steve Call, Director, Office of Management and Budget


Paul Tanaka, County Administrative Officer, Department of Executive Services (DES)


Anita Whitfield, Human Resources Division Director, DES


David Gaba, Labor Relations Manager, DES

	bcc:
	
	Shannon Halme, Union Representative, Office & Professional Employees International Union Local No. 8, AFL-CIO

	
	
	Richard Medved, Director, Administrative Services Division, Department of Assessments

	
	
	Robert V. Cowan, Finance Manager, Finance and Business Operations Division, Department of Executive Services
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